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“‘Glory to God in the highest, and on 
earth peace to people of good will’ 
(Lk 2:14). On this day, as we begin the 
Great Jubilee, I wish that this bless-
ing of God’s peace may embrace 
everyone; that grace and truth may 
transform hearts and minds, awak-
ening within them the desire to 
share in the glory of the newly born 
Lord. Merry Christmas and a Happy
New Year!”

John Paul II, Urbi et Orbi, December 25, 1999

Dear Friends of the John Paul II 
Vatican Foundation,

May these words of the Polish 
Pope spoken a quarter of a cen-
tury ago, on the threshold of the 
Great Jubilee, now, at the begin-
ning of the of the Holy Year 2025, 
fill us with peace and come to life 
in our daily lives!
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Foundation administrator in London
On June 23, 2024, a celebration 
took place in London to mark the 
29th anniversary of the estab-
lishment of the Society of Friends 
of the John Paul II Foundation in 
the United Kingdom. At the invita-
tion of President Ewa Szymańska, 
Rev. Monsignor Dariusz Giers, ad-
ministrator of the Foundation, 
took part in the event. The cele-
brations began with a ceremo-
nial Mass at St. Andrew Bobola 
Church in the Hammersmith - 
Fulham district, dedicated to the 
living and deceased members 
of the Society. During the Mass,  
Msgr. Giers delivered a special 
homily, emphasizing the need to 
safeguard the great legacy of John 

Foundation administrator’s visit to Munich

Paul II’s pontificate and expressing 
gratitude to the Society members 
for their long-standing faithful 
support of the Vatican Founda-
tion. Following the Mass, a gath-
ering was held at the Polish Social 
and Cultural Association (POSK), 
accompanied by a dinner at the 
„Łowiczanka” restaurant. During 
the meeting, the current status 
of the Society was discussed, and 
commemorative medals of rec-
ognition were awarded, including 
one to Msgr. Giers. The assembly 
was graced by the presence of 
Rev. Monsignor Stefan Wylężek, 
former rector of the Polish Catholic 
Mission in the UK and long-serv-
ing administrator of the John Paul 

II Foundation. The event concluded 
with a vocal and instrumental con-
cert in honor of Saint John Paul II, 
under the direction of Andrzej Ma-
tuszewski.

The Circle of Friends of the John 
Paul II Foundation in Munich ce-
lebrated the 24th Papal Day with 
particular solemnity. The parish 
community had the honor of ho-
sting Rev. Msgr. Dariusz Giers, the 
administrator of the Foundation in 
Rome. On Saturday, October 12th, 
the guest celebrated Holy Mass for 
the Circle’s members, followed by 
a festive agape. Rev. Msgr. Giers 
presented the attendees with up-
dates on the current activities and 
plans of the Vatican Foundation 
and shared personal memories of 
his encounters with John Paul II 
during his seminary years. In turn, 
the members of the Circle recoun-
ted their own experiences related 
to the Polish Pope. On Sunday, Oc-
tober 13th, monetary collections 
were held after all Polish-language 
Masses celebrated in five Munich 
churches, as is the tradition, to sup-
port the John Paul II Foundation in 
Rome. Rev. Msgr. Giers delivered 

homilies to the faithful, bringing 
closer the figure and pontificate of 
the Saint. He emphasized the re-
demptive significance of suffering, 
which marked the life of our Pope. 
The preacher also referred to his 
twenty years of service in the 
Pontifical Council for the Pastoral 
Care of Health Care Workers, dedi-
cated to forming those who provi-
de relief to the suffering. The mot-
to for this year’s Papal Day, “Saint 
John Paul II: The Gospel of Old Age 
and Suffering,” directed our focus 

to the sick, the disabled, and tho-
se who accompany them. To mark 
the occasion, the Circle’s members 
beautifully decorated the churches, 
prepared a special address to the 
parishioners, and took an active 
part in the Liturgy of the Word. 
During the central Holy Mass at St. 
Joseph’s Church, a banner bearing 
the image of John Paul II was pro-
minently displayed. After all Mas-
ses, attendees had the opportu-
nity to purchase religious books at 
fairs organized by the Circle.
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Dear Sisters and Brothers, For 
many years now, we have gath-
ered every Thursday at the tomb 
of St. John Paul II to celebrate the 
Most Holy Eucharist. This is a tra-
dition of the Church, but, above 
all, it is a need of the heart. Com-
ing to the tomb of St. John Paul II, 
we seem to hear the echo of to-
day’s reading from the Letter to 
the Ephesians: “Blessed be the 
God and Father of our Lord Jesus 
Christ, who chose us in Him be-
fore the foundation of the world 
to be holy and blameless before 
Him.” The lives of saints tell the 
story of how a person, open to 
the Word of God and the work-
ings of grace, becomes a child 
of God in Christ, a vessel of the 
Father’s love, and a revelation of 
His glory. The tomb of a saint is 
therefore a sign of life - new life 
in Christ - of which holiness is the 
crown. A disciple who identifies 
with the Master walks the path 
of the Gospel and, in imitation of 
Christ, transforms their life into 
a gift. It is on this path that the 
disciple fully realizes their voca-
tion and attains salvation. Dear 
Sisters and Brothers, the tomb 
to which we make pilgrimage 
is a place to glorify God for the 
gift of love that John Paul II em-
braced in his heart and made 
the rule of his life. “I am a debt-
or,” he declared at the start of 
his pontificate. His entire Petrine 
ministry became an opportunity 
to repay that debt. Open to the 
workings of the Holy Spirit, the 
strength of his faith gave pow-
er to the words he preached, in-
spired his zealous service, and 
lent authenticity to his witness. 
Through faith and love, he iden-

tified with Christ and became, 
for us, a point of reference and 
a sign of unity. That is why this 
tomb must remain a source of 
inspiration, urging us to take 
up the effort of growing in ho-
liness. My dear friends, today 
Christ speaks to each of us in 
this place with a message that is 
both important and unsettling. 
The tombs of saints are signs 
of God’s glory and places where 
grace is revealed. Yet, like the 
tombs of the prophets, they can 
- and indeed should - become 
a source of shame or reproach 
for those who refuse to accept 
God’s message and fail to rec-
ognize the time of His visitation. 
The life of St. John Paul II carries 
a message that challenges us 
not to neglect or dismiss God’s 
gifts. It reminds us to live our 
lives as a response to Christ’s in-
vitation to holiness, placing our 
talents at the service of God and 
others - to build unity, peace, 
mutual love, and God’s King-
dom. This message is both a gift 
and an obligation. This sacred 
place calls us to remembrance: 
it reminds us of the faith of the 
holy Pope and, at the same time, 
confronts us with the responsi-
bility for our own faith. God gave 
us St. John Paul II as a prophet to 
strengthen our faith, to keep us 
from straying from the path of 
the Gospel, and to help us rec-
ognize what unites and binds 
us together. The words Christ 
speaks in today’s Gospel serve 
as a powerful call to examina-
tion of conscience: “Woe to you, 
for you have taken away the key 
of knowledge. You yourselves 
did not enter, and you hindered 

those who were entering.” The 
anniversary of John Paul II’s elec-
tion to the See of Peter invites 
us to reflect on what remains 
of this gift within us. What fruits 
does the seed of truth he served 
bear in our hearts today? This is 
a matter of responsibility - for 
our present, for our future, and 
for our community as disciples 
of Jesus. Let us ask God, through 
the intercession of our great 
and holy compatriot, that we, 
like him, may open ourselves to 
grace and cooperate with it. May 
we be holy and blameless be-
fore the Most High, and may we 
find in Christ that which unites 
us and becomes the source 
of our deepest joy and hope. 

St. Peter’s Basilica, October 17, 2024

Bishop Oder: The tomb of John Paul II  
as a sign of God’s glory and a call to holiness
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Premiere of film about the Foundation at the KUL

„Set Out into the Deep”: Film Pre-
miere about Our Foundation at 
KUL On October 22, 2024, the fe-
ast day of St. John Paul II and the 
46th anniversary of his papal in-
auguration, the premiere of the 
documentary Set Out into the 
Deep, directed by Damian Bieniek 
and Paweł Rozwód, took place 
at the John Paul II Catholic Uni-
versity of Lublin (KUL) at 4:00pm. 
This exceptional event brought 
together numerous participants 
and served as a significant highli-
ght of the celebrations honoring 
the Polish Pope. The film explores 
the work of the Vatican Founda-
tion of John Paul II, its mission, va-
rious projects, and the scholarship 
recipients who, thanks to the Fo-
undation’s support, can achieve 

their educational and life goals. 
The event was organized by the 
Vatican Foundation of John Paul 
II, the Polish section of Vatican 
News, the Academy of Modern 
Media and Communication at KUL, 
the KUL Development Founda-
tion, and the Lublin House of the 
Vatican Foundation of John Paul 
II. Thanks to the collaboration of 
these institutions, the premiere 
became an opportunity to reflect 
on the legacy of St. John Paul II 
and the initiatives inspired and 
supported by his teachings. Post-
-Screening Discussion Following 
the film screening, a brief yet in-
sightful discussion was led by 
Wojciech Andrusiewicz, director 
of the Academy of Modern Media 
and Communication at KUL. The 
panel featured director Damian 
Bieniek, editor Monika Stojowska, 
Rev. Msgr. Dariusz Giers - admi-
nistrative director of the Vatican 
Foundation of John Paul II, and 
Rev. Jan Strzałka - director of the 
Foundation’s House in Lublin. Pa-
nelists shared their reflections on 
the filmmaking process, the film’s 
message, and the pivotal role 

of the John Paul II Foundation in 
supporting young people around 
the world. During the discussion, 
the importance of empowering 
youth and nurturing their talents 
in the spirit of values promoted 
by St. John Paul II was particularly 
emphasized. The Foundation’s ef-
forts provide young people with 
opportunities not only for acade-
mic growth but also for spiritual 
development. The Success of Set 
Out into the Deep Even prior to its 
premiere, Set Out into the Deep 
had already garnered recognition, 
winning an award at the 2024 
Immaculata International Catho-
lic Film and Multimedia Festival. 
Praised for its artistic and spiritual 
depth, the film serves as a tribu-
te to the legacy of St. John Paul 
II and the Foundation’s mission, 
which continues his work. It highli-
ghts not only the daily efforts of 
the Foundation but, more impor-
tantly, its profound impact on the 
lives of young people who, thro-
ugh scholarships, can pursue their 
dreams and shape their futures in 
the spirit of Christian values. The 
premiere at KUL was a unique oc-
casion to remember the immense 
role St. John Paul II played in the 
life of the Church and the world, 
as well as how his teachings con-
tinue to inspire new generations. 
The event was not merely a com-
memoration of his pontificate but 
a reminder that the message of 
the Polish Pope remains today as 
relevant and necessary as ever. 
The premiere of Set Out into the 
Deep was both a sign of hope and 
a call to remember that each of 
us, by responding to Christ’s invi-
tation, can „set out into the deep,” 
fulfilling our life’s vocation while 
remaining faithful to the values 
preached by St. John Paul II.
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St. John Paul II Days in Rome
Four days, three pontifical uni-
versities in Rome, three scientific 
conferences, an intergeneration-
al debate, dozens of speakers, 
hundreds of participants, a joint 
Eucharist at the Pope’s tomb, and 
a Final Gala with the results of a 
competition in which students 
from all continents submitted 
their works – this is the sum-
mary of the recently concluded 

John Paul II Days in Rome. From 
November 26 to 29, 2024, the 
first-ever St. John Paul II Days 
were held at the Pontifical Uni-
versities in Rome. The multi-day 
scientific and cultural event was 
organized by the John Paul II Vat-
ican Foundation and the Church 
and Hospice of St. Stanislaus B&M 
in Rome, in cooperation with the 
Pontifical John Paul II University 
in Krakow. The event was under 
the patronage of the Dicastery 
for Culture and Education. This 
year’s first edition of the Days 
was held under the theme: Faith 
and Reason in the Thought of 

John Paul II. During the Roman 
John Paul II Days, conferences 
were held at three pontifical uni-
versities in Rome: Angelicum, 
Santa Croce, and Gregorian. The 
speakers included: Prof. Richard 
Swinburne from Oxford, Prof. Ja-
cek Wojtysiak from Lublin, Rev. 
Prof. Rafael Martinez from Santa 
Croce, Rev. Prof. Mariusz Kucińs-
ki from Bydgoszcz, Rev. Prof. 

Dariusz Kowalczyk from Grego-
rian, and Prof. Hanna-Barbara 
Gerl-Falkovitz, the 2021 Ratzinger 
Prize laureate. Additionally, a de-
bate was held at the Church of St. 
Stanislaus B&M with the partici-
pation of Prof. Hanna Suchocka 
and Rev. Federico Lombardi, and 
on the last day in the morning, 
a Holy Mass for the participants 
was celebrated at the tomb of 
St. John Paul II in the Vatican by 
Bishop Paul Tighe, Secretary of 
the Dicastery for Culture and Ed-
ucation. The St. John Paul II Days 
began and ended at Angelicum, 
the “Alma Mater” of John Paul II. 

In the hall where Rev. Karol Wo-
jtyła defended his doctorate in 
1948, the Final Gala was held on 
November 29, during which Prof. 
Hanna - Barbara Gerl - Falkovitz 
gave a lecture. Then, the results 
of the scientific competition for 
students of the pontifical univer-
sities in Rome, which was one of 
the significant initiatives of the 
Days, were announced. Partici-
pants from all continents, includ-
ing clergy, consecrated persons, 
and lay people, took part in the 
competition. The scientific com-
mittee, composed of professors 
from Angelicum, Gregorian, and 
Santa Croce, selected the three 
best works related to the teach-
ings of John Paul II. The winners 
are: 1st place – Rev. Ugochukwu 
Stophynus Anyanwu from Nige-
ria, a doctoral student at the Pon-
tifical Gregorian University, 2nd 
place – Marco Visalli from Italy, 
a doctoral student at the Pontif-
ical Lateran University, 3rd place 
– Rev. Jorge Alonso Tello Calmet 
from Peru, a doctoral student at 
the Pontifical Gregorian Univer-
sity. Attractive prizes were pro-
vided for the winners. The John 
Paul II Vatican Foundation fund-
ed: 2000 euros for 1st place, 1500 
euros for 2nd place, and 1000 eu-
ros for 3rd place. The Church and 
Hospice of St. Stanislaus B&M in 
Rome funded a pilgrimage and 
scientific trip to Poland for the 
three winners, as well as for the 
next three places. Additionally, 
the articles of the three best au-
thors will be published in scientif-
ic journals. The Gala began with a 
speech by Msgr. Paweł Ptasznik, 
President of the John Paul II 
Vatican Foundation and a long-
time close collaborator of the 
John Paul II. The closing speech 
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with thanks was delivered by 
Rev. Tomasz Jarosz, administra-
tor of the Church and Hospice of 
St. Stanislaus BM in Rome. The 
Gala was conducted in three 
languages by Michał Kłosowski 
from the Church and Hospice of 
St. Stanislaus B&M in Rome and 
Rev. Tomasz Podlewski from the 
Vatican John Paul II Foundation. 
The participants of the Gala were 
accompanied by performanc-
es of the Sixtini Cantores choir.  
- The legacy of St. John Paul II 

continues to resonate, also 
among lay people of different 
ages, both among those who 
knew this pontificate personally 
and among young people - says 
Michał Kłosowski. - It is amazing 
how great and positive the re-
sponse is from international and 
Polish communities, academic 
and cultural, professors and stu-
dents, regarding the teachings of 
John Paul II. The concluding event 
is: four days, three pontifical uni-
versities in Rome, three scientif-

ic conferences, an intergenera-
tional debate at the Church of St. 
Stanislaus, dozens of speakers, 
hundreds of participants, the Eu-
charist at the Pope’s tomb, and a 
Final Gala with the results of the 
competition in which students 
from all continents submitted 
their works. But beyond what 
is visible and measurable, much 
good has also happened in the 
hearts and minds of the partic-
ipants: new inspirations, new 
strength to implement in daily life 
not only the teachings of the Pope 
but also the values he served. 
Additionally, new acquaintances 
and integration of the world of 
science, the world of culture, and 
the integration of young people 
among themselves. John Paul II 
has given Rome a lot of new and 
needed strength in these days.  
I am convinced that thanks to 
God, through such events, a New 
Generation JP2 is being born in 
the Church – concludes Rev. To-
masz Podlewski from John Paul II 
Vatican Foundation.

The Friends of John Paul II, Wa-
shington, D.C. Chapter, hosted 
Monsignor Dariusz Giers, PhD,  
administrator of the Friends of 
John Paul II Foundation in Rome, 
Italy. It was his first trip to the city 
as administrator. The visit began 
on All Souls Day with a concele-
brated Mass at St. John the Be-
loved in McLean, VA, dedicated 
to the living and deceased mem-
bers of the Friends of John Paul II 
Chapter. The following day, Mon-
signor Giers had the opportunity 
to meet with the Friends of John 
Paul II Foundation and parishio-
ners at Our Lady Queen of Poland 
in Silver Spring, MD. He concele-

brated Mass with our Chapter’s 
Maryland Chaplain, Father Jerzy 
Frydrych, S.Chr., and delivered a 
moving sermon. A highlight of 
Monsignor Giers’ visit was his 
participation in the „Wadowice of 
the Potomac,” our annual event 
commemorating the anniversa-
ry (the 46th) of the St. John Paul 
II pontificate. This year, the event 
was a unique collaboration with 
our friends from the Polish Ame-
rican Congress, Washington, D.C. 
Chapter, who celebrated the 50th 
anniversary of the Chapter’s fo-
unding.  Both organizations wan-
ted to honor the memory of Mary 
Lubienska Flanagan, a steadfast 

leader of Polonia who had served 
in numerous leadership roles in 
both organizations.  Presidents 
Tom Kolodziej and Roza Pace wel-
comed the guests and expressed 
gratitude to all (gone and pre-
sent) for their great contributions 
over the years to advancing the 
interests of Polonia and their vo-
lunteer efforts on behalf of both 
organizations and wished them 
a happy Thanksgiving. The event, 
skillfully MC’ed by Hugh Dempsey, 
D.Ed. GCMOb, was also graced by 
the presence of Consul Mikolaj 
Rychlik of the Embassy of Poland 
in Washington, D.C., who offered 
warm remarks to both chapters, 

Foundation administrator in Washington
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was filled with unexpected and 
heartwarming experiences. One 
particularly touching moment oc-
curred when a Filipino-American 
woman, who had stumbled upon 
the Mass being said in Polish, 
expressed her gratitude for Pope 
John Paul II and for learning about 
the Foundation. She shared how 
Pope John Paul II’s biography had 
deeply influenced her father, who 
had been suffering from Parkin-
son’s disease. Another participant 
in the visit reflected on how Mon-
signor Giers’ presence and his be-
autiful homily gave her the spiritu-
al strength to overcome the shock 
of a recent health scare involving 
her husband - an event that en-
ded with a statistically improbable 

but positive outcome. The visit 
also included stops at the U.S. Ca-
pitol with a Chaplain-led tour and 
at the White House - on the U.S. 
election day. Clearly, the spirit of 
John Paul II was powerfully felt 
during this memorable visit. 

Roza Pace

acknowledging their shared com-
mitment to preserving the lega-
cy of John Paul II and to working 
on behalf of Polonia. Those pre-
sent in return expressed general 
gratitude to the Embassy for its 
participation and support for our 
local events throughout the year.
Monsignor Giers offered insight-
ful remarks about the John Paul 
II Foundation, emphasizing the 
need to safeguard the great lega-
cy of John Paul II’s pontificate and 
expressing his gratitude to John 
Paul II members for their long-
-standing, faithful support of the 
John Paul II Foundation in Rome.  
He highlighted the Pope’s desire 
to support the education of young 
people from Eastern Europe, par-
ticularly through scholarships at 
the Catholic University of Lublin in 
Poland.  To honor both the mission 
of the Foundation and the legacy 
of Mary Flanagan, the FJP2 Chap-
ter President, Roza Pace, announ-
ced a contribution from the Chap-
ter towards scholarships in Mary’s 
name.  Mary’s family, Matthew 
and Jesse Witkowski, who also 
made substantial contributions 
to our Chapter by working with 
Mary on the Chapter’s newsletter, 
received special certificates com-
memorating the occasion.  A certi-
ficate along with a promise of the 
upcoming financial contribution 
was given to Monsignor Giers. The 
keynote speaker for the event, Dr. 
Paul Kengor, author of A Pope 
and a President: Ronald Reagan, 
John Paul II, and the Extraordinary 
Untold Story of the 20th Centu-
ry, captivated the audience with 
his discussion of the remarkable 
similarities in the lives of the two 
great statesmen and their deep 
spiritual bond. Dr. Kengor empha-
sized how this unique bond led to 
a seismic shift in world history.  He 
also shared that his research into 
the lives of John Paul II and Ro-

nald Reagan profoundly impacted 
him, inspiring him to convert to 
Catholicism. Roza Pace noted that 
the speaker’s remarks particularly 
hit home as the Washington DC 
Chapter had the thrill this summer 
of engaging in a very successful 
collaboration with the Ronald Re-
agan National Library in Simi Val-
ley, a collaboration that resulted 
in the permanent installation of a 
beautiful John Paul II bronze bust 
there, sculpted by Gordon Kray, 
one of our own talented members 
and the former recipient of the 
Foundation’s fellowship in Rome. 
Read more about this unique 
Simi Valley event on our websi-
te at friendsjp2.org and view the 
podcast about the special exhibit 

on John Paul II at the Ronald Re-
agan Library in Simi Valley. During 
his visit, Monsignor Giers also to-
ured the St. John Paul II National 
Shrine’s museum and celebrated 
Mass in the shrine’s chapel, where 
he delivered a special sermon on 
the names day of Karol Wojtyła’s 
(the Pope’s birth name).The visit 
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Foundation Administrator’s visit to Philadelphia
On October 29, 2024, Monsignor 
Dariusz Giers visited Philadelphia 
at the invitation of the leadership 
of the local John Paul II Friends’ 
Circle. The meeting was organi-
zed by the Honorary President, 
Ryszard Krzyżanowski, who co-
uld not attend in person but 
participated virtually. Monsignor 
Giers, the administrator of the 
Foundation, was warmly welco-
med at the home of President 
Felice R. Stack and Vice President 
Carol Stack Poggio. The gathering 
began with the screening of a 
new film highlighting the Foun-
dation’s mission and activities, 

which served as a prelude to a 
heartfelt discussion. The conver-
sation focused on current mat-
ters and the future direction of 
the Vatican Foundation, which 
has enjoyed steadfast support 
from the Philadelphia Circle for 
many years. In a gesture of the-
ir continued commitment, the 
Circle presented a significant 
donation to the Foundation’s 
scholarship program, which be-
nefits students from Central and 
Eastern Europe pursuing higher 
education in Lublin and Kraków. 
This initiative remains a corner-
stone of the Foundation’s efforts 

to nurture talent and leadership 
in the region. Monsignor Giers 
was accompanied on this trip by 
Father Marian Kokorzycki, a de-
dicated priest serving at St. Do-
minic Parish in Brick, NJ. Father 
Kokorzycki, who also serves as 
the local chaplain for the Polish 
community, is an active promoter 
of the veneration of St. John Paul 
II and Blessed Carlo Acutis in the 
Diocese of Trenton. In addition 
to his spiritual leadership, Father 
Kokorzycki, alongside a group of 
Polish residents from Lakewood, 
NJ, presented a separate dona-
tion to support the Foundation’s 
initiatives. Their contribution un-
derscores the enduring dedica-
tion of the Polish-American com-
munity to the legacy of St. John 
Paul II and the mission of the 
Vatican Foundation. This inspi-
ring visit not only reinforced the 
strong ties between the Founda-
tion and its supporters in Phila-
delphia but also highlighted the 
shared vision of fostering faith, 
education, and cultural heritage.

Inauguration of the academic year at the Foundation House

On October 22, 2024, the litur-
gical feast of St. John Paul II, the 
solemn inauguration of the new 
academic year took place at the 
John Paul II Foundation House in 
Lublin. The celebration began at 
11:00 AM with a Holy Mass presi-
ded over by Monsignor Dr. Dariusz 
Giers, administrator of the Vatican 
John Paul II Foundation. Conce-
lebrating the Mass were Rev. Dr. 
habil. Piotr Wiśniewski, Professor 
of KUL and Vice-Rector for Mis-
sion, the House’s leadership, and 

scholarship priests from Indone-
sia and Ukraine. During the ho-
mily, the preacher highlighted the 
holiness of John Paul II, emphasi-
zing his exceptional love for every 
human being. At the conclusion of 
the Eucharist, the Vice-Rector ad-
dressed the attendees on behalf 
of the Catholic University of Lu-
blin, encouraging the scholarship 
recipients to make the most of 
the opportunities provided by the 
Foundation’s scholarship program 
and the privilege of studying at 

a Catholic university. The liturgy 
was enriched by the singing of the 
scholarship recipients’ choir. After 
the Mass and a group photograph, 
all participants were invited to a 
commemorative reception. The 
second part of the inauguration 
celebrations took place at KUL, in 
the CTW Hall, where at 4:00pm, a 
screening of the film Set Out into 
the Deep, directed by Damian Bie-
niek from the Academy of Modern 
Media and Communication at 
KUL, commenced. The film intro-
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duced the audience to the origins 
and mission of the Vatican John 
Paul II Foundation. Its production 
involved, among others, Rev. Jan 

Strzałka, director of the Founda-
tion House, and four scholarship 
recipients from Kyrgyzstan, Ukra-
ine, and Uzbekistan. Following 

the screening, a panel discus-
sion was held, focusing on the 
film’s creation and its message. 
Agnieszka Menshykava

Totus Tuus Award for Rev. Prof. Andrzej Dobrzyński 
from the Foundation

On Saturday, October 12, the Totus 
Tuus awards ceremony was held at 
the Royal Castle in Warsaw on the 
eve of the 24th Papal Day, presen-
ted by the “Work of the New Mil-
lennium” Foundation. Awards were 
conferred in four categories, with 
an additional special prize gran-
ted. In the category of “Promoting 
the Teachings of John Paul II,” 
the Totus Tuus Award went to Rev. 
Andrzej Dobrzyński, scholar and 
writer, and director of the Center 
for Documentation and Study of 
the Pontificate of John Paul II in 
Rome. The jury cited his “scholar-
ly and written contributions dedi-
cated to St. John Paul II, lectures 
across the globe promoting papal 
teachings, and profound kindness 
in sharing these messages.” After 
receiving the award, Rev. Do-
brzyński expressed gratitude to 
those present, emphasizing that 
he views the recognition as an ap-
preciation of the hard work of the 

Center’s small team, especially the 
Sisters of the Sacred Heart, and 
shared his hope that the Center will 
soon have a new location in central 
Rome, which will further its deve-
lopment. He addressed the audien-
ce with the following remarks: Your 
Eminences, Excellencies, Venerable 
Priests and Sisters, Ladies and Gen-
tlemen I am deeply grateful to the 
Award Committee and the “Work 
of the New Millennium” Foundation 
for this recognition. I do not consi-
der myself an expert on John Paul 
II’s teachings. My achievements in 
this area -publications and organi-
zed symposia -are the result of my 
work at the Center for Documenta-
tion and Study of the Pontificate of 
John Paul II in Rome, which belon-
gs to the Vatican Foundation esta-
blished by the Holy Father in 1981. 
This Center has existed for over 40 
years, operates with the support of 
the Polish community, and includes 
a library, archive, and collection of 

museum pieces, managed by a 
small team of just two or three pe-
ople. I would like to extend my he-
artfelt thanks to the leadership of 
the Vatican Foundation, my prede-
cessors, and friends of the Center, 
but especially express my gratitude 
to the Sisters of the Congregation 
of the Servants of the Sacred Heart 
of Jesus, whose contribution to the 
Center’s work is immense. I consi-
der this award as a recognition of 
the humble achievements of our 
small team, with a significant con-
tribution from the Sisters of the Sa-
cred Heart. When I was assigned 
to work at the Center in 2007, it felt 
like a mission of the Cyrenean. Over 
time, however, I have become fully 
committed to this task, for better or 
for worse. I am convinced that the 
Center should grow as a research 
institution, not on the periphery as it 
has been, but in the heart of Rome. 
This would make it a vital point of 
reference, bearing witness to the 
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influence of Polish Christian cultu-
re - the culture that shaped Karol 
Wojtyła - and to the legacy of St. 
John Paul II’s pontificate, which of-
fers inspiration and guidance to our 
times and future generations. This 
vision and its realization are possi-
ble today. I believe they align with 
the ideological goals of the Vatican 
Foundation of John Paul II, as well 
as the essential mission of the Po-
lish Church and Polish culture. The 
phrase “our pope” should not im-
ply “your pope.” Rather, it suggests 
that the testimony of his life, and 
even more so, his teachings, sho-
uld serve as an enduring light for 
the paths of the universal Church, 
culture, and humanity, which have 
intersected for two millennia in the 
Eternal City. In this regard, the Cen-
ter for Documentation and Study 

of the Pontificate of John Paul II in 
Rome can play a significant role. I 
interpret today’s award as an ack-

nowledgment of the Center’s ef-
forts to date, for which I once again 
express my deepest thanks.

From November 11 to 15, 2024, a 
retreat for Polish priests took pla-
ce at the John Paul II Polish House 
in Rome, owned by our Founda-
tion. The retreat was led by Mon-
signor Paweł Ptasznik, Chairman 
of the Administrative Council of 
the John Paul II Foundation. Mon-
signor Ptasznik is a former head 
of the Polish Section of the Secre-
tariat of State of the Holy See and 
a close collaborator of St. John 
Paul II. The retreat was attended 
by 60 priests from 18 Polish dio-
ceses, as well as from Germany, 
the Czech Republic, Latvia, Italy, 
and Sweden. The days were fil-
led with shared prayers, me-
aningful conversations, and the 
exchange of pastoral experien-
ces. The retreat took place in 
the warm and welcoming atmo-
sphere of the John Paul II Polish 
House in Rome, overseen by  
Rev. Mateusz Wójcik of the Kra-

Spiritual retreats in Rome for Polish priests
ków Archdiocese, with the dedica-
ted assistance of the Sisters of the 

Sacred Heart and the Brothers of 
the Sacred Heart of Jesus.



11w w w . f j p 2 . c o m

V A T I C A N  F O U N D A T I O N  J O H N  P A U L  I I

As an expression of its gratitude, the Vatican Foundation  
John Paul II  preserves for posterity the names of all those 

who have supported its development

DANEMARK

Krystyna Radzimska 	 2.659,96 € 

FRANCE

Koło Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II  
w Aulnay sous Bois 

Stefanowski Monika	 70 €
Adamek Barbara i Zbigniew	 50 €
Bigas Dorota i Jan  	  50 €
Dyląg Irena i Kowalik Zbigniew  	  50 €
Gurgul Genowefa i Grzegorz 	   50 €
Noster Elisabeth i Czesław  	 50 €
Nowak Anna i Roman  	  50 € 
Salach Halina i Kazimierz  	  50 €
Salach Stanisława i Stanisław 	   50 €
Starzak Henryka i Andrzej	    50 €
Szot Renata i Delekta Robert	    50 €
Szwedo Anna i Michał	    50 €
Bałanda Małgorzata	    30 €
Bałut Joanna	    30 €
Chamot Janina	    30 €
Chudy Kazimiera	    30 €
Czupta Krystyna	    30 €  
Frań Małgorzata	    30 €
Krawczyk Iwona	    30 €
Krzyzek Natalia	    30 €
Kwiatkowski Elżbieta	    30 €
Lis Monika	    30 €
Lulek Lidia	    30 €
Łuczak Władysława	    30 €
Majka Stanisława	    30 €
Mytych Janina	    30 €
Safin Izabela	    30 €
Suer Beata	    30 €

CANADA

Koło Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II  
w Edmonton

Agnieszka i Victoria Koziarz   	 500 CAD
Summer Glow Landscaping LTD.            100 CAD

Koło Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II  
w Montrealu

The Korwin-Szymanowski Foundation    	
10.000 CAD 

The Jane Skoryna Foundation        10.000 CAD 
Jadwiga Kisielewski   	 500 CAD
Stefan i Halina Władysiuk   	 500 CAD
dr Izabella i Łukasz Przybyła   	 250 CAD
Michał Wladysiuk   	 250 CAD
Susanne Wladysiuk   	 250 CAD
Jadwiga i Zdzisław Klim   	 250 CAD

Bogumila Zembowicz  	  160 CAD
Irena Krenz  	  150 CAD
Stanisław Adamczyk  	  100 CAD
Krystyna i Stanisław Fudali  	  100 CAD
Wladyslaw Krokowski  	  100 CAD
Helena Mikolajewski  	  100 CAD
Jozefa Miernik  	  100 CAD
Tomasz i Zofia Nielipinscy 	   100 CAD
Teresa Piotrowska 	   100 CAD
Bozena Kucharska Tkaczyk 	   100 CAD
Krzysztof i Irena Lipinscy 	   100 CAD
Halina Buczynski	    75 CAD
Maria Kirejczyk	    50 CAD

Koło Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II  
w Toronto

Danuta i Zygmunt Warszawski         200 CAD
Danuta i Jan Azman Zielinski           100 CAD
Katarzyna Grandwileska   	 50 CAD
Helena i Witold Kaiser   	 50 CAD
Anna i Kazimierz Magdziak                50 CAD
Ewa Pachowicz   	 50 CAD
Irena i Bogdan Sobczyk   	 50 CAD
Marzanna Biernat   	 40 CAD
Agnieszka Bledowski   	 30 CAD

GERMANY

Koło Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II 
w Monachium

Koło Przyjaciół FJP2, Monachium              8.000 €

POLAND

Genowefa Izabela Antoniszyn        3.000 USD 
Andrii Myrovych  	  112,47 €
Ks. Andrzej Jakubowicz   	 100 €
Zuzanna Grabczak   	 100 €
Pavel Eismant   	 50 €
Maria, Michał, Justyna i Anna Szczerkowscy
Mariola Miotke    	 45 € 
Tomasz Pietrasik 	 100 zł 
Aliaksei Shulha   	 25 €

SWEDEN

Koło Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II przy 
parafii  St. Clemensa w Helsingborg

Krystyna Magnusson   	 3.000 SEK
Irena i Marek Małachowski  	  2.000 SEK
Urszula i Grzegorz Kuźmiszyn        600 SEK
Jadwiga Dziechciowska   	 500 SEK 
Teresa Kwaśniewska  
i Krzysztof Hancka 	                            500 SEK
Kazimierz Kranc  	  500 SEK

Barbara i Radosław Małachowski       500 SEK
Kinga i Artur Małachowski   	  500 SEK
Kazimierz Michalski  	  500 SEK
Janina Wirpszo  	  500 SEK
Jarosław i Renata Ćwiek  	 300 SEK
Alicja i Arkadiusz Dybowski  	  300 SEK
Lili i Tadeusz Musiał  	  300 SEK
Danuta Jensen  	  200 SEK
Przemysław i Maria Małachowski        200 SEK
Stanisława Miklas                              200 SEK
Margareta i Zbigniew Trikilewicz         200 SEK
Beata i Grzegorz Bobrowski                100 SEK
Jolanta Norèn                                    100 SEK
Ewa Żukowska  	  100 SEK
Mariasystrarna från Lubon	   1.300 SEK

Towarzystwo Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła 
w Lund 

Ś.P. Alicja Zimowska   	 5.000 SEK
Jadwiga i Jan Kurkus   	 1.000 SEK
Stanisław Radziukiewicz  	  1.000 SEK 
Jolanta Bartosik 	   580 SEK 
Emilia Bartczak-Groba 	   500 SEK
Joachim Gniot  	  500 SEK
Rickard Perski  	  500 SEK
Rogala   Lecewicz W D  	  500 SEK
Urszula Romanowska-Suchan            500 SEK
Samuel Steciak   	 500 SEK
Zofia i Barbara Sejud  	  460 SEK
Grazyna i Jerzy Walentynowicz          300 SEK
Leon Burzanowski  	  260 SEK
Anna Kurowska  	  200 SEK
Bohdan Dziatkiewicz   	 200 SEK
Maria Szymkiewicz  	 160 SEK

Towarzystwo Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II  
w Sztokholmie

Ofiary zebrane przy kościołach i na 
spotkaniach okolicznościowych       11.000 SEK

Walko Andrew, Dorota, Karol, Adelia, Gabriel   
5.000 SEK

Heydal Irena   	 1.000 SEK 
Popielscy Ewa i Bogdan   	 1.000 SEK
Świerk Aneta   	 1.000 SEK
Świątek Urszula   	 900 SEK
Kobiałka-Söderlund Danuta   	 700 SEK
Castillo Lucyna	    520 SEK
Zakrisson Anna  	  500 SEK
Jędrysek Helena  	  450 SEK
Kalińska Lilla   	 400 SEK
Tomasik Maria i Wojciech 	   360 SEK
Johansson Ewa  	  280 SEK 
Jakubanes Renata   	 230 SEK
Mykailiv Danuta  	  200 SEK
Halkiewicz Jolanta  	  180 SEK
Dębska Zofia 	   170 SEK
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Koło Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II  
w New Jersey
Fundusz stypendialny
Koło Przyjaciół FJP2, NJ   	           12.000 USD
Ryszard & Jolanta Smykowski            100 USD
Roman & Elzbieta Rusiecki	    100 USD
Maria Dymon  	  100 USD
Anna Dul  	  100 USD
Walter & Bogumila Stopka 	   50 USD
Greta Chinalska-Wis 	   50 USD
Eugenia Wos Lach  	  50 USD
Cecylia & Stanislaw Swietek 	  50 USD
Anna & Jerzy Sądej 	  50 USD

Koło Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II  
w Nowym Jorku

Wojciechowska Ewa   	 200 USD
Kozlik Aleksander   	 150 USD
Zawisna Jadwiga  	  150 USD                                                                                                           
Brudz Andrew   	 50 USD
Brudz Grace   	 50 USD 
Galik Bogumil   	 50 USD
Garlinski Irena  	  50 USD
Garlinski Kazimierz  	  50 USD 
Gierlach Barbara  	  	 50 USD
Gierlach Zbigniew 	   50 USD

Kaftan Wladyslawa   	 50 USD
Kurpiewski Bogumił   	  50 USD
Kurpiewski Jadwiga	 50 USD
Kuzma Bożena   	 50 USD 
Kuzma Stanislaw  	  50 USD 
Mazur Krystyna   	 50 USD
Rogalski Barbara  	  50 USD
Sadelska Maria	 50 USD
Siek Maria	 50 USD
Slaska Barbara	 50 USD
Suchorzepka Elzbieta	 50 USD
Szawrycka Bożena	 50 USD

Donacje:
Ks. Janusz Dymek 		         1.000 USD
Konopka Barbara		         1.000 USD
Andraka Dorota i Marek 	         500 USD
Gierlach Barbara i Zbigniew  	         500 USD
Bp Witold Mroziewski             500 USD
Zielinska Donna                    250 USD                             
Konopka Ewa 		              200 USD 
Trojan Anna I Wladyslaw  	          200 USD      
Kuzma Bozena i Stanislaw  	       100 USD
Wysocki Irena i  Kazimierz        100 USD    
Mazur Krystyna                 75 USD 
Zukowska Krystyna             15 USD
Koło Przyjaciół FJP2, NY         4.110 USD

Chwilczyńska Małgorzata  	  150 SEK
Knapp Danuta  	  150 SEK

SWIZERLAND
If! Foundation: fundusz stypendialny  w Lublinie	
	        78.000 USD 

ÉTATS-UNITS

Gudrun Schaeffer 	                   72.644,11 USD
Howard Laks i Irena Mclean-Laks   10.874 USD
Ks. Eric S. Orzech  		          1.500 USD
Conrad i  Teresa Wyszomirski         100 USD
Rodzina Sypko 	           100 USD

Towarzystwo Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II 
w Chicago		           14.347 USD 

Koło Przyjaciół Fundacji Jana Pawła II  
w Filadelfii 

Fundusz stypendialny w Lublinie (KUL)   	
	 50.000 USD
Fundusz stypendialny w Krakowie (UPJP2)   	
	 50.000 USD
Friends of John Paul II Foundation of Ohio   	
	 1.500 USD

ATTENTION! AT THE EARNEST REQUEST OF MANY FRIENDS OF THE FOUNDATION WE ARE PRINTING THE CURRENT ISSUE OF THE NEWSLETTER.

Bulletin Editorial: Rev. Msgr. Dariusz Giers, Rev. Tomasz Podlewski, Anna Rychlik. Graphic Design and DTP: Mateusz Kruszewski
◊ Watykańska Fundacja Jana Pawła II Via di Porta Angelica 63, 00193 ROMA, tel./fax: 39-06-6861-844, 
email: info@fjp2.com, website: www.fjp2.com, fb.com/wfjpII
Via Cassia 1200, 00189 ROMA, Tel. 39-06-3036-5181; 06-3031-0398, Fax: 39-06-3031-0446

The Foundation can achieve its goals 
thanks to the financial assistance and 
spiritual support of its friends. This is an 
invaluable contribution to the great work 
of the Polish Pope’s pontificate. 

To them, he addressed these significant 
words:
”The ‘good fruits’ (of the Foundation) 
could only see the light of day thanks to
the goodwill of many people, who indi-
vidually and through numerous Friends
of the Foundation Circles in many coun-
tries spared no expense to support this
important work. 
...I thank you for what you do for the con-
tinued development
of this valuable institution and entrust its 
future to your generosity.”

(Audience with the Foundation’s benefactors on 
October 26, 1995)

How Can You Help the Foundation?

•	 Join or establish a Circle or Society of 
Friends of the John Paul II Foundation.

•	 Spread information about the Founda-
tion and its works.

•	 Send a financial contribution or dona-
tion to the Foundation.

•	 Remember the Foundation in your will.

Bank Details for Donations

EUROPA

Fondazione Giovanni Paolo II
Iban IT28 C030 6909 6061 0000 0132 289
Swift: BCITITMM

USA

Account number at the Vatican Bank (IOR):
John Paul II Foundation

Iban: VA78001000000011937005

Kod: BIC IOPRVAVX

POLAND

Przedstawicielstwo Fundacji Jana Pawła II 
ul. Boczna Lubomelskiej 2, 20 – 070 Lublin

Numer rachunku: 
33116022020000000060810383

Tytuł przelewu: Darowizna na cele statuto-
we Fundacji JP2

Support for the John Paul II Vatican Foundation 

We pray for the intentions of all the Benefactors at the tomb of John Paul II in the Vatican, especially during Mass every Thursday, and also daily 
at the John Paul II Polish Home in Rome.


